Iowa World Language Association

Meeting of the Advisory Council and Executive Board

Thursday, October 10, 2013
Des Moines Downtown Marriott / Dubuque Meeting Room

 Call to Order / Welcome – 7:03 PM
Attendees:  Kat Akers, Stacy Amling, Vance Byrd, Kerisa Baedke, Tracy Dinesen, Kate Falvey, Bea Houston, Carrie Morris, Sachiko Murphy, Jason Noble, Christine McCormick, Carrie Morris, Kim Huegerich, Susan Sandholm-Peterson, Carly Triplett, Juan Trujillo, Coralie Turner

Approval of Minutes of last meeting – 4/20/13
Motion by Kerisa Baedke, second by Jason Noble.  Motion carried.  Minutes approved.

Treasurer’s Report – Exhibitors paid already.  Thanks to Bea and Chris!  170 people have paid online, up from last year.  PayPal has been easy to work with.  The main account is at about $64,000, before the conference.  All of transactions so far can be compared side by side.  Need only to report the 990-N postcard.  Still need to pay Central States and ACTFL membership.  Reimbursements have gone very smoothly.  Bea Houston motion to approve, Kerisa Baedke seconded, Motion carried, Treasurer’s Report approved.  
Conference Committee Reports:

Registration - Bea Houston – 140 registered via mail and just over 170 registered online.  Looking at good numbers online.
Exhibitor Liaison - Christine McCormick – 24 exhibitors, 3 more than last year.  There are more who have things for sale.  Need to work out a process for getting name tags on the registration form.  Bea will be making more name tags tonight, so more can be done.  One vendor asked about registration online, so we will look into that.  Want a list of vendors that includes a hyperlink to their website.  Voki paid for website advertising for this coming year.  Chris’ work is greatly appreciated, and has taken on some responsibilities in the local chair position as well.  Thanks so much!  IWLA has a booth this year and has things for sale!  

Program Chairs - Keeka Baedke and Kate Falvey – Special thanks to all who have been responsive with projectors.  There is a really full slate, only one has been cancelled.  There were some presentations left over.  7 all-star sessions are back. Kat may want to announce the FLES/elementary strand in Salon B.  If you’re looking for technology, Cedar Rapids is technology sessions for the most part.  There is more variety of sessions, fewer in the language, but more sessions with more general skills.  We may have enough projectors, the goal is one per room.  There will be some running the projectors, but the goal is to have one per room.  Special thanks to Keeka for all of her work!  
Reports of Advisory Council Members:

AATF President - Elizabeth Page – (report) Iowa AATF is making efforts to maintain and, optimistically, grow this coming year. Membership has fallen from 45 to 33 people over the past year, some of which are not actively teaching in the classroom due to personal choice, program closures or retirement. AATF Iowa Chapter asks colleagues of IWLA to spread the word about AATF to new, young colleagues in the field who may not be aware of it. AATF will be holding officer elections on October 12, and hope to get some involvement from those who have not yet served the organization as well as continued support from past and current colleagues.  The AATF Iowa Chapter is discussing the possibility of joining forces with the University of Iowa to replace the former events at UNI that had previously supported for French and other languages, such as the Concours Oral and the Tête-à- Tête mentoring conference. If we want these traditions to continue, French teachers need to stand up and support themselves and their students. Thank you to IWLA Public Universities representative Pam Wesely for entertaining these discussions. Among our success stories in 2013 was a continued high level of participation across the state for the National French Exam (also known as Le Concours). We had approximately 800 student participants, with one student placing at the national level. Thank you to exam administrator Sheila Conrad for her tireless work in counting, sorting, and sending out the nearly nine hundred exams for all of our students. Current chapter President Elizabeth Zwanziger presented and attended the delegate session at the national AATF convention in Providence, Rhode Island in July 2013. Next year’s national convention will be held in New Orleans, Louisiana from July 19-22, 2014.

AATG President - Vance Byrd – Spring meeting at the end of April was well attended.  Things are moving along and is an active, though small, organization.
AATSP President - Jason Noble – Had meeting last weekend, reviewed Café Latino and discussed ways to improve it.  It will continue at Grand View in the future.  It should be easier now that graduate credit is available.  The bank account has been an issue.  There was an issue with the national president of AATSP being on the account.  Laura Catherine Green will become the President, Jason will be Past President.  They are discussing candidates for Vice President.  There will be prizes at their meeting.  Spring 2014 will be Café Latino, March 6-7.  Theme will be Amor Latino and include Brazil.  Discussed the Latino Heritage festival, maybe AATSP could do the cultural booths that are being done with businesses now.  Maybe IWLA would be interested.  This could fall in line with getting AATSP and IWLA’s names out in the public.  If you get a discount or do it for free, it could be worthwhile to have a cultural booth.  Next meeting will be November 9th to discuss the Café Latino and get promotions out.  
AMICI President - Carrie will e-mail national organization to find out who the current representative is.  

JLCTIA (Japanese) Representative - Sachiko Murphy – They will be having a meeting during the conference.
ACTFL Representative - Carly Triplett – November 21st is the assembly of delegates, 22-24th is the conference.  New spaces, New realities – Learning Anytime, Any place.  It will be very technology focused.  There is a great ACTFL app that will let you know where you need to be.  It looks to be less Asian languages than there normally are, due to the larger number of technology presentations.  There seem to be more Spanish and French presentations.
IA-NELL Representative - Shannon Shreffler – no report
Middle School Representative - Susan Sandholm-Petersen – Susan has attempted to identify all the middle school teachers, but has had some difficulties.  Susan continues to be available for those who wish to share ideas, help advocate, if there is a concern, contact Susan.  
Central States Representative - Jason Noble – Unlock the Gateway to Communication is the theme.  The conference is in St. Louis, March 20th to 22nd.  There will be great representation at Central States.  Kim and Jason will be presenting at Central States.  
Community College Representative - Bea Houston – no report
Private College Representative - Coralie Turner – Coralie is seeing more and more collaboration.  Coralie has been working with libraries and on sustainability.  She met with Drake, and they have agreed to hold some spots for their American Sign Language classes.  It was a good opportunity to meet and get ideas from each other, and to see the walls tumbling down.  We need to look back into doing quiz bowls at the area colleges for high school students.  Coralie would like to get Sarah Miller-Boelts involved with IWLA.  Sarah and Amy from Grand View have been working with Drake.  Simpson will be doing their immersion weekend the last week of July.  It will be about putting culture as the core of language courses.  July 25th-26th and there will be save the date cards at their booth.  Grandview could do theirs in the spring.  Drake could do one in the fall.  Simpson was just granted a full-time tenure track position for Spanish and French.  New international studies person at Grand View, Mark Daly, has PhD in German.  Coralie would like to have an Iowa private college coffee or wine and cheese event, or maybe an IWLA postsecondary event.  We need to look into doing more with elementary and middle school levels.  Brad Buck, who is the director of Department of Education, has been an advocate of foreign language education.  He’s into 21st century learning and it will be worthwhile to stay in touch with him.  It would be good if he could host an event at sometime.  

Public University Representative - Pam Wesely – ISU had nothing to report, but got no information from UNI.  Pam is hopeful that we can all work together and support UNI.  If we can offer any help to reach out to individual professors, Pam would appreciate any help.  There are great things going on for Less Commonly Taught Languages.  College of Education is where language teachers are trained.  In the language departments, Russian program got a Fulbright-Hayes scholarship.  As part of the grant, half of them have to be K-12 programs and the STARTALK program is active.  If there are Russian teachers who are interested in the professional development and technology training, there could be opportunities there.  There are lots of new opportunities for Chinese and Japanese teachers, lots of push to take AP exams, as well as a training institute for teachers who want to teach AP levels of language.  For early language educators, there was money given for grants for elementary programs, some grant money could be used for materials.  They aren’t ready to award funds yet, but want to spread the word and let people know of the possibility to apply for grants funds from $250-500 for things for their classrooms.  It could be for new or existing programs.  Pam will have a student in NNELL sessions handing out application information.  University of Iowa is working on an online MA for all language teachers.  There is a current program, but going to classes at Iowa City during the day hasn’t been practical.  March 1st is Tete-a-Tete at University of Iowa, with an AATF meeting in the afternoon.  Oral Concours may be coordinated there as well.  

Other Reports:

Grants
- Grace Valdez – Kim reporting on her behalf.  Grace has very much appreciated the rubrics for the grants.  We need to continue to encourage people to apply for the grants and read the directions carefully.  Often times, the ideas are very general and need more details.  
Awards - Kim Huegerich – There were a lot of good people that were nominated.  There were several who were nominated but didn’t continue through with the process.  It can be discouraging when you don’t get to consider all those who were nominated.  We need to continue to encourage people to nominate; many excellent candidates were nominated this year.
Advocacy - Pam Wesely – Pam contacted Muscatine to find out what was going on with Rosetta Stone, at high school.  They had a set of administrators combined with an internal dynamic in order to find new solutions.  They got a Microsoft grant in order to use Rosetta Stone.  The grant runs out at the end of the year.  There is a new principal and superintendent in the school.  They are finding that they actually need a teacher to teach the class so that students will get the credit.  It’s always good to contact people directly.  Many didn’t want to go on record, but it was helpful to get the full story.  They have programs in Chinese, French, German and Spanish.  Spanish I was only affected.  It helps to give teachers the idea to reach out to the universities and IWLA.  A letter was sent to the new administration letting them know that it was not acceptable for college preparation.  Pam is really hoping that someone else will come in for advocacy.  Special thanks to Pam for serving as the interim advocacy chair.  
Old Business:

Core Curriculum / Iowa Standards for world languages – Tracy discussed the efforts of IWLA to gather a group of teachers to put together proposed standards to share.  The plan is to work on them and refine them, implementing them in the spring and then bringing them to the conference next year in combination with the Culture as Core theme.  We are not reinventing the wheel, looking at student characteristics, making I-Can statements.  The department was not sure what they would have a language supervisor do since the standards don’t exist.  It is a work in progress.  Several meetings have taken place and look to widen the circle.  
Reminders:

· Help collect voting ballots at the end of the general session and help collect lunch tickets at the door for the luncheon when folks are coming in.  We could also use help with distributing by-laws proposed changes, ballots and handouts before the general session.
· Very excited about the conference, Don Doehla is very excited to presenter here, will be sharing his top 5 tech tools for language learning.  He’s working with Berkeley.  

· Post-conference meeting is during Session 9 (11:30-12:20) in WATERLOO room.
· December 1st - Goal for wrapping up 2013 conference (all conference reports, registration money and checks to Stacy, reimbursements, etc.).  We have been getting closer and closer to making that deadline.  
Adjourn

Bea Houston motion to adjourn.  Kate Falvey seconded.  Motion carried, meeting adjourned at 8:10PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Carrie Morris – Secretary

